MINUTES OF THE GOVERNORS MEETING

27TH JANUARY 2011
Governors Present
Rob Fraser
Karen Hannant-Lawson

David Hunt

John Logan
Gaynor Miller
Tracey Shapley

Ros Shaw

Steven Smith
Victoria Stewart

Chris Warren
Fiona Falle
Apologies

Lynn Calvin.
Minutes of the Previous Meeting

The minutes were confirmed and signed. 
Matters Arising from the Minutes

The report to parents, outstanding at the last meeting was sent out at the beginning of this term.

CW is still working on the SEF with Mrs Turner in time for the next meeting with John Carter

K H-L agreed that she would pick up FF’s action from the previous meeting to send out letters to people who have purchased squares of the all weather pitch. Action K H-L
VS has nearly completed her Governor Induction training but the trainer was off sick for the last part of the course.

RF reported that he had not written to Sundon Lower School about their request for federation/shared head, as both he and CW had met the Sundon Head shortly after the Governors Meetings and discussed the issue personally. Sundon have moved into a shared Head Teacher arrangement with Harlington Lower.
Headteacher’s Report

Staffing - CW clarified the position regarding Mrs Scott’s departure and the misunderstanding of her future plans. This means there is no admin support in the office or for the teachers.  Mrs Cole has agreed to increase her days to 4 after half term, leaving CW teaching the fifth day.  The reduced TA hours is causing some problems around timetabling but the staffing model is being reviewed.

The school lunches are likely to be discontinued by Eden at the end of the school year.  RF believes we are obliged as a school to provide hot meals but will investigate. Action RF
Although one child had been in doubt, all 15 Year 4 children are going on the French Trip.
CW clarified that the children on the Gifted and Talented register are not on a special program as for those on IEPs, but they are encouraged within the classroom provision.  There are workshops offered externally which children have attended in the past during the holidays.
Sub-Committee Reports

Staffing

· At a staffing meeting on 20th January, an ideal staffing model was proposed together with a proposed phased approach to work towards achieving that model.  The purpose of the model is to ensure consistency of teaching in all classrooms as we are currently very fragmented which has meant at times SEN has not been taught daily and there have been different teachers/TAs teaching.  From September we should have 2 full time teachers and Mrs Warren would be freed up to being a full time head.  
· The reduction in TA teaching hours has caused some fragmentation. As Mrs Harfield is retiring at Easter, we are aiming to recruit someone who will work 5 mornings per week.  The proposal in the ideal staffing model is to have one TA dedicated to each class who will work 5 mornings per week. (total of 4 to include SEN TA), with one TA providing support to Star Class in the afternoons.

· TS has discussed the proposed 5 morning week with the current TAs who are considering and will report back to CW on Monday 31st January.

· In the future we may need to move to a shared head teacher position.  This is becoming more and more common in lower schools and will probably be necessary to keep staffing costs sustainable.

· It was agreed that going forward the ideal model that we need to work towards will be:

· a shared HT, 

· 3 full time teachers, 

· 12.5 days of TA time, with each class covered in the mornings by the same TA Monday-Friday, 1 dedicated SEN TA in the mornings Monday-Friday, and 1 TA covering afternoons in Star Class Monday-Friday.

· 3 lunchtime supervisors

· Appropriate office and business admin time (to be determined based on business management planning being undertaken).

· 1 Cleaner
Finance

· The projected budget overspend of £10,000 has now been reduced to £2,715 although the figures are still not absolutely certain.  The majority of the savings since October have been in staffing costs but the maintenance has increased as has energy costs mainly as a result of a large oil bill.
· It now seems likely that we will be able to bring the deficit budget within the 1% limit allowed.  The Formula Capital is likely to be reduced by as much as 80% which will give us future challenges particular in the area of building maintenance.
· The school will be moving to a fully funded status from 1st April 2011 which means the school will need to run all of its financial management.  As a result we need to review the capacity of the school office.  An additional 1½ to 2 days finance administration may be needed. Action: RF & CW to work with Julie Osborne to make preparations for fully funded transfer.
· In order to be able to properly work out next year’s budget, we need to go through this year’s expenditure line by line. Action: RF
Premises

· All agreed the “parent power” concept was a great one and should be repeated in the future.  JL organised a group of parents and children to come into school to carry out some maintenance.
· As a result of the reducing Formula Capital we need to be very careful about future spend on premises, and make sure that we make savings in the budget to account for unplanned expenditure. E.g replacement boiler and roof repairs.

· CW had some quotes for repairing the roof, £2k allocated in the budget but further quotes to be sourced.  Action SS
· The Duke of Bedford has agreed to take a look at the school boundaries with SS. Action SS
Social

· The Christmas Fayre raised £1,162 despite no sponsorship from Beasleys this year.  A social evening – Ceilidh was held on 22nd January which was a very successful evening albeit a not as financially rewarding (£62) as a result of disappointing ticket sales.  The Gourmet Cards have raised £230.
· Future events:  Cricket and Sports Day as for previous years.  Halloween Party at the Village Hall on 29th October and the Christmas Fayre on 3rd December.  The committee may organise a Quiz during May but decision yet to be made.
· K H-L is organising an open meeting after half term to try to involve some new parents in the social and fund raising, ask for new ideas etc.

· CW mentioned that Mrs Harfield is having a leaving do at the Inn at Woburn on 8th April following her party at school in the afternoon.  All staff and governors are invited.
Health and Safety

· Falling slate and leaves have been dealt with by the premises committee.  Otherwise no update.
Curriculum

· Governor visit for FF has been arranged for 14th February.  
· A further governor visit for VS has been set up for 20th June at 1pm.  
School Improvement Plan 2010 – 2011
CW discussed the main areas for action on the SIP and reported that all was going to plan. She has organised a staff meeting to discuss subject leader roles and some of the subject lesson observations have been completed.  John Carter is visiting on 14th February and CW will send him a copy of the Creative Curriculum and Staff Plan in advance as these are areas he was particularly interested in. Action CW

CW is organising for Mrs Farrow to cross reference the Creative Curriculum against the Curriculum. Action CW
Queens Park have now emailed to say they are still interested in working in partnership with us.  This will be part of our SIP objectives around community cohesion.

The learning platform is being updated and will transfer to a new platform over half term.
CW had a quote for £2,000 to update the books in the reading schemes.  The proposal was that this could be paid out of the School Fund.  The governors agreed that this should remain on hold until the budget has been finalised for next year.  GM confirmed that the Year 3 boys reading books were particularly needed, so CW to ask the teachers to review the wish list generally and prioritize in categories as to what is needed most urgently.

Other expenditure, e.g. Smart Board for the hall is also on hold, but again smaller expenditure on items such as weighing scales which are necessary for effective teaching should be proposed.  Priority List of items to be created. Action GM

5 year strategy
RF talked through the document.  In summary, to be a successful school we will need to have a sustainable financial position which will mean shared business services.  As part of a federation of schools we will have shared resources as well as teachers and other staff.  We do need to adequately fund the School Improvement Plan and to maintain the high demand for places at the school.  Rather than “digging in” to get through the hard times, we will need to think more innovatively e.g. as for the Creative Curriculum where we are ahead of other schools.
Academies 
FF talked through a timeline and key actions if the school is to move to Academy status.  It will be a 3 month process involving consultation with staff and parents and a significant amount of administrative work.  The main area which may prove difficult is the property ownership of the school as it will require co-ordination of a number of different parties. Many of the governors as well as CW attended a meeting at Parkfields in January where it became clear that moving to Academy status will become inevitable for most schools as the Local Authority opts out of providing Local Authority services.  All agreed that on the basis that we can pull out at any time before signature of the Funding Agreement, we would look at conversion to Academy status.

RF proposed a resolution to convert to academy status

Seconded by DH.

Resolution was carried unanimously.

Communication with parents will be very important and a letter will be drafted to go out in the school bags shortly. Action RF

Review of Governor Roles
RF handed out a plan showing the existing governors roles together with a proposed replacement horizon.  FF agreed to extend her tenure which ends Mar 2011.  As FF has committed to picking up the legal aspects of the Academy conversion, VS agreed that she would pick up the SEN and Child Protection roles, and FF will drop Social/Fundraising and Curriculum.
RS and K H-L both agreed to extend their tenures beyond Dec 2011 for another 2 years or so, and at least until their children leave Eversholt.  Some succession planning is needed, and although there are no vacancies currently, prospective governors need to be identified who will be able to move into vacancies as they arise.  
ICT

The learning platform will be transferred at half term.  
Although WIFI access is not possible in the library, this will be left for now.  The proxy server is very old which means the internet is extremely slow.  A new proxy server will be bought for £416,11 which should help resolve the broadband access speed.

The computers in Sun class are very old and also very slow.  RF talked through too alternative proposals on upgrading the equipment.  The first was to replace the computers with 12 desktops, the second to replace with 15 laptops to be stored on a secure trolley which the children could use on their desks.  The advantage of this was that the old shelf could be removed creating much needed space in the classroom.  Although the second option is more expensive, partly because of the high cost of the insurance, all agreed that this was the better option. 
The ICT replacement can be funded from Formula Capital.

VS said she would look into whether Red Bull could supply reconditioned laptops as they regularly replace theirs.

Move to Single Intake in Star Class

Mrs Turner’s view is that the staggered intake in Start class is difficult and disruptive, in particular in the summer term when she is trying to prepare the children for Year 1.  The issues associated with moving to single intake are that we could put off some potential pupils whose parents are attracted by the earlier start and there is no financial benefit as we would lose the budget allocated for those pupils.  Further discussion will be required on this area. 
Correspondence

· RF has sent a letter to SS thanking him for his years of service as Chair of the Governors. A copy of the letter will be placed on file.
· The recent correspondence from Michael Grove (Secretary of State) and Councillor Stay (CBC) was briefly discussed, in context of finance and Academy transfer.
Any Other Business

· The website and prospectus need improving.  RF is to ask parents to see whether they can help with redesign. Action: RF to discuss with CW
Dates for the coming year

The next Governor meetings has been planned for Thursday 19th May.  However it is likely that there will be more meetings arranged in between to deal with urgent Academy issues.
